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STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF STEEPLE BARTON PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 19th OCTOBER 2009, AT THE ALICE MARSHALL HALL, MIDDLE BARTON, COMMENCED AT 8.00pm.  
	Councillors Present:
	Ken Norman (Chair), Vic Belcher, Janice Dyer, Andrea Gardner, Deanna Gardner, John Hanks, Andrew Henderson, Jeremy Needle, David Weighell.
WODC Ian Hudspeth (WODC) for item 92.

	Present:
	

	Public:
	4

	Clerk:
	Claire Poulton



PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Barbara Imbert informed the PC that she had come in response to the Chairman’s report in the Barton’s Bulletin at the beginning of October.  In his report he had asked the following questions.

1. Whether the Barton’s bulletin should remain in its present format.

2. Whether the Barton’s Bulletin should have a new ‘look’ using available software.

3. Whether the Barton’s bulletin should continue or be merged with the Dorn Free Press.

Ms. Imbert said that she had a petition, with 137 signatures, which asked for the Bartons Bulletin to be kept and its present format.  She then went on to claim that she was also representing the village. This was robustly challenged by another member of the public, Mrs Jo Ross, Ms Imbert then admitted that she had not been round the whole village.
The chair reminded Ms. Imbert that the PC had not said that they were going to stop the publication of the Barton’s Bulletin, but rather that as a responsible council, they were just questioning the use of 10% of their budget, and whether the present format and publication was the best use of the budget.

The Chair informed the committee that he had received a number of requests from organizations such as the cubs and the pre-school, asking for the bulletin to be continued, but with a new format.

The Chair informed those present, that he had received an e-mail from David Monk suggesting that there should be a meeting, to be attended by all those that contribute to the Bulletin and ask them, what they would like as a publication.

Cllr Dyer asked if it was the wording in the Chairman’s report that had made people feel that the PC were thinking of stopping the Bulletin as a village resource. The Chair responded by saying that the article was clear in that the PC was just seeking views and not seeking to cease the Bulletin.

Alan Hill from Fox Lane said that what people were asking for was a publication which informed them of events within the village.

Cllr Needle agreed with this, but questioned whether the present format was enabling the key messages to reach its audience. He also re-iterated that the PC would be wrong not to question from time to time how it spent its precept that was drawn from council tax.

A discussion was held about the potential restylization of the publication and the advantages of this in getting the key messages over to the readership.

Alan Hill told the committee that he did not feel, that the PC were consulting the community about the future of the Barton’s Bulletin.  The Chair informed Mr. Hill that this was exactly what this process was about.

A suggestion was made that the Barton’s Bulletin, could be distributed on alternative months to the Dorn Free Press, with the Dorn Free Press taking on a modified format to pick up the functions of the bulletin, on the months the bulletin is not published.

Cllr. Henderson pointed out to the committee that the Dorn Free Press went to press a month before its distribution and that this may cause some problems, were this suggestion to be taken up.

Alan Hill asked the Chair about his report in the Barton’s Bulletin, informing the community about the future of Dashwood House.  He said that there was a rumour going around the village, that the Chairman had been asked by Cottsway, to apologize for his statement, saying it was incorrect.  

The Chair informed Mr. Hill that he had been present at the meeting between Cottsway and the residents at Dashwood House and that at that meeting Cottsway would not clarify whether there would be sheltered housing, in the future, available in Middle Barton, for residents, and that his statement was therefore correct.
He informed the committee that there had been an e-mail dialogue between himself and Stuart Edlington, the operations director at Cottsway, and that an agreed statement was to be released in the Barton’s Bulletin, written by Stuart Edlington.

Barbara Imbert and Alan Hill left after the public question time.
Following the departure of Barbara Imbert and Alan Hill the petition was examined where it was found that the statement people had signed up to was a total false representation of the article in the October Bulletin.

	AGENDA ITEM
	ISSUES DISCUSSED

	75.
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE. 

No apologies were received.   

	76.
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
No declarations of interest were received.

	77.
	MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING OF THE LAST MEETING.

The minutes of the last meeting were presented. 
Matters arising:
The Chair repeated that Cottsway were being very vague, as to whether Dashwood House would be replaced by alternative sheltered housing in the village.  He said that flats were to be provided, but that there was no indication, as to whether these would be for older people.  He informed the committee that Cottsway had said that they were ‘working for support in the county as a whole’.    

	78. 
	BARTON’S BULLETIN.

The Chair announced that the Barton’s Bulletin would be retained, but that he suggested that the council should take up David Monk’s suggestion of having a general meeting of all the contributors.
Cllr. Henderson said that he felt that this should be an open meeting and that if a revamp was to be suggested at this meeting, a mock up of an alternative format should be available at this meeting.

The Chair informed the committee that Robin Roberts-Gant, had offered to work with Bill Lawrie (the Editor of the Barton’s Bulletin) on a possible new format.  This new format would still be a two sided document, to ensure there was no change in cost.
RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Chair will contact Robin Roberts-Gant  and ask him if they could work with Bill Lawrie on an alternative ‘look’ for the Barton’s Bulletin, which could then be brought before the PC at the November meeting.



	79.
	PARISH COUNCIL ELECTIONS MAY 2010.

The Chair informed the PC that the cost of an election would be hundreds of pounds, but that the Returns Officer was not able to clarify further.  The PC would be charged for Election Costs in the financial year following the elections.

There is a possibility that the general election will take place on the same day as that scheduled for local government elections (i.e. 06/05/10). If this does happen, the law provides that any parish elections are postponed for three weeks. This would mean that 
(i) where there is a contested election the poll would take place on Thursday 27 May; and 
(ii) where there is an uncontested election, the new councillors would not come into office until after the revised date. The election costs associated with any such postponement would be met by Government, and would not fall on the Parish Council. 
RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Chair would write an article for the January edition of the Dorn Free Press about ‘Life as a councillor’ and would invite people to let it be known, if they were interested in joining the PC.



	80.
	WEB SITE.

The Chair reported that the web site is now up and running and that Claire Poulton (the clerk and web master) has started to enter data.  Presently all the recent minutes and agendas have been uploaded and are present for all to view.
The Chair informed the committee, that the community can enter information onto the web site by sending it to Claire.

He informed the committee that the contract had been signed and sent back and that the invoice was included in the accounts for payment.



	81.
	TENDERS FOR GRASS CUTTING AND PLANTERS AT THE EDGE OF THE VILLAGE. 
The Chair informed the committee that the Tender document was ready and that it would be sent to 5 contractors, whose names the clerk had obtained. 
RESOLVED:
 THAT, the chair and clerk would send letters out to contractors asking them to tender.  
Cllr. Henderson asked it to be minuted that Eric Probbitt’s had been paid £250 to plant the tubs at the edge of the village this year.  In the previous financial year, the contractor had been paid two instalments of £200, making a total of £400.


	82.
	Cllr Hudspeth arrived at 20.46, during this agenda point.

FUTURE COMMUNICATION BETWEEN MIDDLE BARTON SCHOOL AND THE PC.
A proposal has been put forward by the school relating to future communication between the PC and the school.  This proposal is set out in Paper 5, attached to the agenda.  
The proposal suggests:-

The Chair of Governors will write a written report about school activities which impact on the community three times a year.  These reports will coincide with the old school terms and will be ready for the following Parish Council meetings:-

· December

· March 

· July

The current chair is happy to come and present that report verbally to Steeple Barton PC and to answer any questions.

These reports will also be sent to Sanford St. Martin and Westcote Barton Parish Councils.

The PC will be sent a copy of the approved school governors meeting minutes and these will be circulated with the agenda for Parish Council Meetings.

A school governors report will therefore no longer be on the agenda of each Parish Council meeting.
Cllr. Hanks asked why there should be this change.  The same reporting method had continued successfully for the last 30 years.  

Cllr. Henderson said that the change was probably requested because things had got very difficult.  

He informed the committee that in July, at the Governors meeting, he had asked why a member of staff had been absent for 13 weeks.  He did not get an answer and the Head asked for the school governor’s clerk to strike that point from the minutes.  In September at a Training day, the Governors were read a statement, and were told there was to be no more discussion.  At the next Governors meeting, Cllr. Henderson had referred to the statement and was told there was to be no more discussion.  

Cllr. Henderson, therefore informed the PC that the Governors were unaware of the problems apart from the fact that there had been a dispute between two members of staff, and that they were not able to discuss the issue.  

Cllr. Belcher felt that if there were problems at the school, the parents and the village should know about it.

Cllr. Henderson said that he had raised the issue with Cllr. Hudspeth and that he had informed him that Governors have more power than the County Council.

Cllr. Hudspeth then entered the room.

Cllr. Henderson told him that the Governors were not being given the information they required to govern the school.

Cllr. Hudspeth informed him that the Governing body have to have enough information to make decisions.  He said it was important to have a strong governing body, so that they can challenge the Head and the Teachers.  

Cllr. Hudspeth told Cllr. Henderson to write a letter to the Chief Education Officer and to get them to go to the next Governors meeting.
Cllr. Hudspeth said he would try to find out more information tomorrow.

The Chair therefore proposed that the proposal from the school about communication was rejected.  

Cllr. Needle pointed out that it would be positive to have a report from the Chair of Governors and a subsequent visit, but that the agenda point relating to the  report from the councillor on the Governors body should remain, otherwise such issues as above would not be discussed.

 RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will inform the school about a compromise situation to their proposal.  They would like to accept the report from the chair of governors, both written and verbal, but that the agenda point of School Governors report would remain on the Parish Council Agenda on a monthly basis.  



	83.
	PLAYBUILDER PROJECT.

The Chair introduced the letter from David Monk asking for support for this project. 

Cllr. Weighell informed the committee that this was an extension of the project introduced by David Monk to the PC in the summer.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, Cllr. Weighell will write a letter of support for the Playbuilder Project and will send it to David Monk.



	84.
	STORAGE OF COUNCIL PAPERS.

The Chair informed the committee that the papers were now at the school, in an outside shed, but were awaiting removal to a room in the school house.

Cllr. Deanna Gardener asked the Chair if he had received an invoice from the previous clerk for storage of papers in her house since her resignation.  She said the invoice was for £80, and if it had been sent it should be put in front of the PC.  

The Chair said that he had not received such an invoice.  

RESOLVED:
 THAT, that the PC would discuss the invoice when it was received.
The Chair informed the PC that he had drawn up a contract between the PC and the History Society.  In this contract, it states that the History Society can hold past minutes on behalf of the PC, but that these minutes should be stored with all reasonable care in fire proof and secure conditions; should be held in paper form into perpetually and should be fully accessible to the officers of the council. 

RESOLVED:
 THAT, the Clerk will discuss the contract drawn up with the Chair of the History Society.


	85.
	EMERGENCY PLAN.

The PC were informed by the Chair that the Oxfordshire Association of Local Councils had informed the PC about the need for an Emergency Plan.
This plan is to prepare the village for an emergency.  Nearly all emergencies affecting communities will be dealt with routinely by joint response of the emergency services, local authorities and the major utilities. However, there may be rare occasions when circumstances, such as extensive flooding, storm damage or deep snow delay the arrival of outside assistance, and the community will need to help itself. It will do this more effectively if it has a plan.
Cllr. Belcher felt it was important to draw up such a plan with Sandford and Westcote Barton. It was pointed out by the Chair that when Sandford and Westcote Barton had been approached to work with the council on drawing up an emergency plan, they had declined to take part.
No councillor felt able to lead on this project, so it was felt that this should be left until the next imminent Parish Plan and see if a member of the public was willing to take this project on at that time. 
RESOLVED:
 THAT, this issue will be brought up at the time of the next Parish Plan.


	86.
	COMMUNICATION WITH THE COMMUNITY.

It was felt that after the reaction from the village, following the last Chairman’s report in the Barton’s Bulletin, that communication with the village was very important.  Two new streams of communication with the village are to become available between the Parish Council and the community, with the notice board about to be revamped by the clerk and the new web site, but no Parish Councillor was willing to lead a working party on how the Parish Council could improve communication with the community.
   

	87.
	TO  ESTABLISH THE LOCATION OF DEEDS FOR THE LAND OWNED BY THE PARISH COUNCIL.

The Chair asked if any councillor knew of the location of the deeds for the pieces of land owned by the council.  

No councillor was aware of the location of the deeds.  It was felt they could be in the documents that had just been stored at the school, but it was felt the best use of the Clerks time maybe to contact the land registry.
RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk will contact the Land Registry to try and obtain copies of the deeds for the land owned by the council.
RESOLVED:
 THAT, the clerk should send a letter to the Beales in Holliers Crescent reminding them that the PC own the land adjoining their house and that the hedge should be kept at a height of no more than a metre.


	88.
	HEALTH AND SAFETY AND RISK ASSESSMENTS OF ASSETS.

The Chair informed the PC that they were responsible for the communities Health and Safety with respect to the assets owned by the PC.

RESOLVED:
 THAT, a list of assets will be distributed with the next agenda and the matter would be discussed and an action plan drawn up at the November PC meeting.



	89.
	Jo Ross left during this item.
REPORTS

I. HIGHWAYS, PAVEMENTS AND VERGES - Cllr Henderson.
Cllr Henderson informed the committee that a walk about was planned with Paul Wilson in March.

Cllr. Henderson asked Cllr. Hudspeth for clarification about who was responsible for land between the rumble strips in Hollier’s Crescent.
Cllr. Hudspeth informed the PC that the District Council was responsible for the land to the rumble strips and not beyond.

RESOLVED:

 THAT, Cllr. Hudspeth will seek more information, about why residents are being charged £60 to have their drives widened.

Nicola Shorey of 24, Kirby Close contacted the PC about a Horse Chestnut tree on PC land adjoining her property, which a surveyor has said may well be affecting the foundations of her and other adjoining properties.
RESOLVED: 
THAT, the clerk will contact the Forestry Officer at WODC and ask for advice.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, Cllr. Hudspeth will provide the clerk with the e-mail address of Tim Shick, who he feels will be the person to contact.

Cllr. Belcher informed the PC that a number of near accidents had occurred on the junction of Church Lane and Mill Lane.  This junction requires a ‘Give Way’ sign.  

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the clerk will contact Paul Wilson and ask him to provide a Give Way sign for the junction of Mill Lane and Church Lane.  

The wall on Kiddington Hill between the Alice Marshall Hall and South Street has fallen down and stones are protruding causing a hazard to passing cars.  

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the clerk will contact Paul Wilson and ask him for a resolution to this situation.

A hedge adjoining the Smith’s quarry on the Duns Tew Road is causing a hazard.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the clerk will contact Smiths and ask them to cut the hedge.
II. TRANSPORT- Cllr Dyer.
Cllr. Dyer informed the PC about Voluntary Link.  This facility provides transport for people otherwise unable to access shops etc... This provision, supported by WODC is set to come up for budgetary review on January 7th 2010.
RESOLVED: 
THAT, Cllr. Dyer will put an item in the Barton’s bulletin 

(i) Asking the community if anybody uses the facility

(ii) Informing the community of its availability.


	90.
	PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Cllr. Henderson, as representative of the Planning Sub Committee, reported that they had no objection to the following planning application:
a. Erection of Single Storey side and rear extensions.  Conversion of integral garage to form additional living accommodation. 46, Holliers Crescent, Middle Barton.

· He reported the granting of planning permission to 

a. Erection of workshop unit (Class B2) for mechanical vehicle repairs at Hopcrofts Garage, Banbury Road, Hopcrofts Holt, Steeple Aston.

b. Erection of single storey side and rear extension.  86, North Street.

c. Erection of three bay carport.  120, North Street, Middle Barton.

d. Erection of dwelling with associated parking and new access.  16, Hillside Road, Middle Barton.

e. Erection of multi purpose agricultural building together with detached stables and tack/feed room.  The Paddocks, Duns Tew Road.

Cllr. Henderson asked Cllr. Hudspeth why Smith’s Quarry had had to ask for planning permission for the quarry, when there had been no change in use or scale of operation for 40 years.  It had cost the quarry a lot of money to go through the process.
Cllr. Hudspeth informed Cllr. Henderson, that they had been asked to do this to regulate the process.



	91.
	FINANCE 

I. The Chair reported back on the Finance sub committee, covering

a. Terms of reference

b. Financial regulations

c. The implementation of the internal processes for the financial risk assessment.

d. The setting of the Precept budget.  He informed the PC that a precept of £15,000 was to be requested.

e. The External Audit

He emphasized to the full PC meeting, that two members of the PC needed to be at the Finance Committee to provide a quorum. 

RESOLVED: 
THAT, unless all named members could be present the meeting would be re-scheduled.
II. The Chair updated the parish council with the progress of the external audit for the year 2008-9.  The PC had been issued with a copy of the Internal and External Auditors letters and the Clerks response.  They were issued with the new figures for the Statement of Account.
RESOLVED: 
THAT, the revised figures for the Statement of Accounts are accepted by the committee.

Cllr.Hanks informed the PC that they owned a Consolidated stock, which was this week worth £55.79p for each £100 owned. The council own £74.93p of the consolidated stock. This year the consolidated stock has been stated as £74.93p in the Statement of Accounts, its purchase value.  This was the value suggested by the Internal auditor.  

.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, next financial year, this value will be amended to express true value.
III. The Chair presented the Accounts for Payment as presented in Appendix A.  
RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Accounts for Payment as presented in Appendix A totalling £1179.96 are noted and accepted. 



	92.
	REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS.
Cllr. Hudspeth informed the PC that there had recently been a Planning and Regulations Committee meeting, at which the applications from Sutton Courtney and Ardley requesting the construction of landfill incinerators, had been rejected. 

They were rejected because of transport concerns and the polluting effects of the incineration process. 

There will be an appeal and the planning officer will have to reconsider.

The County Council will now have to decide what to do with residual waste.

Cllr. Hudspeth was asked by Cllr. Belcher whether the 20mph speed limits in the city of Oxford, were likely to be imposed in the villages.  

Cllr. Hudspeth informed the PC that the 20mph speed limit was being run as a pilot and if successful would probably be spread elsewhere.

Cllr. Hudspeth was asked about the Power Points.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, Cllr. Hudspeth would chase Paul Wilson about the Power Points.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Power Points would become a regular agenda item.


	93.
	ITEMS FOR NEXT AGENDA.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, the Power Points will be discussed at the next meeting.

RESOLVED: 
THAT, donations will be discussed at the next meeting, ready for the 2010-11 budget.



	
	DATE AND LOCATION OF NEXT MEETING 

The next meeting was confirmed as Monday 16th November 09 at the Alice Marshall Hall starting at 8pm. There being no further business the meeting closed at 22.14 pm. 


Amendments requested by Cllr. Norman.  Chair.
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Signed ________________________________(Chair).

